
 

 

Elmhurst Primary: creating a culture of reading for pleasure          

 

Clara Breakwell & Katharine Young                  @ElmhurstPrimary @ElmhurstTSA @NewVisEngHub  

For consideration within the Egmont RfP Awards – Whole School Award 

Context 

Elmhurst Primary is a large school in Newham, London. We are an English Hub and model school for RWI 
Phonics. Our school is located in a deprived area of East London and has a very high proportion of EAL 
pupils. Early language development, learning to read fluently and fostering a love of reading are therefore of 
the utmost importance for us. 

                       

OU Research inspiration and rationale 

In March 2017 10 members of staff, including the Headteacher, two AHTs and the literacy co-ordinator 
attended the UKLA RfP Conference which launched the Research Rich Pedagogies website. This was 
followed by an inspiring visit from Professor Teresa Cremin to our staff meeting and to discuss next steps 
with the literacy coordinator.  After this input, it became clear that there was a need for more strategic 
approach to developing RfP, not just through ‘activities’, one-off events and ‘quick-fixes’. As a school we 
decided to develop our practice in each strand of the TaRs findings. It was clear that staff needed to develop 
their collective knowledge of children’s literature so that up-to-date recommendations could be made to 
pupils; even the most effective Reading Teachers had a limited knowledge of individual pupils as readers 
and had too small a repertoire of children’s literature to be able to make use of this information. Although 
book talk was present, it was often too structured and formal, focusing on lesson content rather than 
enjoyment; not only this but parental involvement in reading and inside-class reading communities were 
neglected. It was from this starting point that we addressed the key issues highlighted by the TaR findings.  

Aims  

To increase the number of pupils reading for pleasure through:  
1. Developing teachers’ knowledge of RfP pedagogy and children’s literature  
2. Raising the profile of reading through events and competitions 
3. Increasing access to quality books  
4. Developing reciprocal reading relationships  

 

  



 

Outline 

1. Developing teachers’ knowledge of RfP pedagogy and children’s literature: 

● Teresa Cremin advised Literacy Coordinator and delivered INSET session   
● UKLA Saturday Conference in March 2017, Cambridge University: 

 
● In two years over 18 hours of INSET CPD time dedicated to developing aspects of RfP including time 

to read and to share/recommend books. Members of staff attended the UKLA/OU TRG group 
hosted at Elmhurst in 2017-18.  

● Weekly ‘Teacher tips’ on staff noticeboard provided ideas developed during RfP working lunches for 
teachers to implement in their classes. 

 
 
 

● Staff book club set up June 2017, 10th meeting took place in January. Example of Practice shared on 
the RRP website. 

https://researchrichpedagogies.org/research/example/staff-book-club
https://researchrichpedagogies.org/research/example/staff-book-club


 

  

● Literacy Office has become a focal point for book recommendations/borrowing by teachers. 

 

 

2. Raising the profile of reading through events and competitions 

● Annual ‘Bedtime Story’ session after school: pupils dress in PJs and teachers read to them.  

 

● Author visits: 10 in last two years 



 

 

 

● World Book Day: in addition to dress up and book focus, all pupils visit a local bookshop to spend 
their WBD book token. 

 

 

 

 



 

● Competitions 

○ Story Explorers Competition: Year 4 pupil is one of 25 National winners.  
○ ReadingZone Picture Book Competition: entries ‘Highly Commended’ 
○ Extreme Reading Competition 
○ Shelfie Competition: an insight into the value placed on home reading 

 

 

 

3. Increasing access to quality books  
 

● London Book Project: a free book for every child to take home from our own ‘Elmhurst Bookshop’. 

 
● ‘Book Swaps’  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 Book corner Competition each year; prize is a £50 book token: 

 

● School library re-opened in 2016: £10,000+ spent sourcing quality texts for the new library.  

● Christmas presents: all teachers given a budget to buy a book per child as a gift  

 

 



 

● Eight copies of 50 titles purchased to provide excellent reading material for pupils to use alongside 
online blogging tool called My Book Blog. Creates a canon as a starting point for informal book 
blether! 

 

● All year groups visit a local bookshop to spend their WBD book token. Year 6 visit central London 
Foyles and Waterstones. 

 
 

● All pupils registered with local library service and 110+ pupils completed Summer Reading Challenge 
in 2017 and 2018. 

 
● Parents’ Evening book sales: 

 



 

 
 

● Library manned at lunchtime: pupils choose to read during their break.  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
4. Developing reciprocal reading relationships between pupils and teachers 
 

● Termly pupil reading survey. Includes 1:1 conversation with teacher, setting ‘soft’ target for reading.  

 

 



 

 
 

● Informal book talk: teachers encouraged to talk to children about reading. This is also done more 
formally through Twitter reviews, book bands, book blankets. 
 

 

 
 

● Waiting lists: creates talk about books and anticipation for children to read particular books: 
pressure of not wanting to hold others’ reading up also a motivator! 

 
 

● Graffiti walls: informal recommendations 
 

 
 

 
 



 

● Year 5&6 weekly Reading Afternoons: informal time with pupils reading, teacher reading class book 
to pupils or getting to know more about reading preferences. 

 
❖ A reading picnic outside in the summer and a reading ‘Afternoon Tea’ with scones and tea! 

 
 

❖ Reading together and to one another. 
 

 
 

❖ Pupils ‘buddied up’ with pupils at another school. Children matched according to teachers’ 
knowledge of reading preferences. 

 
 

● Reading Gladiators Club for 16 year 6 pupils helps pupils to access challenging texts and love 
reading. The texts which they read are then available for the rest of the year group to borrow. Pupils 
keep a log of their reading and thoughts: 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

● Parent reading workshops share research on impact of RfP and encourage free choice of reading 
materials.  

 
● Weekly Parent reading EYFS and  KS1 always well attended 

 
● Weekly reading assemblies  
● Reading advent calendars: wrapping up books increased excitement. 

 

 
 
 
 



 

 
● Reading displays 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 



 

Impact 

Staff 

This RfP initiative has had a huge impact on staff knowledge of children’s literature and their understanding 
of RfP pedagogy.  

● Successful and sustainable distributed ownership of RfP agenda demonstrated by large proportion 
of staff involved in bookclub, RfP conferences and Newham TRG 

● 15+ teachers attend Staff Book Club: engaging in book talk around school, sharing books and making 
recommendations.  

● Teachers have increased repertoire of children’s literature, enabling tailored recommendations and 
informal book talk with pupils. 

● Many teachers have developed their own children’s book collections: they understand the 
importance of being a Reading Teacher. 

 
 
Teachers’ reflections: 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

Pupils  

There has been a significant impact on pupils as a result of this project. Overall, pupils read more and more 
widely,  have access to high-quality texts and know that the school values reading highly. 

● Parents report during parents’ evening that pupils read more and that they have to tell them off for 
staying up late. One pupil recently confessed that they had stayed up until 3am reading by torch-
light because they ‘couldn’t put the book down!’ 

● Pupils beginning to read during any free moment : in assemblies, in lessons, in the corridors, even 
on residential trips. 

 

● Pupils borrow books from teachers regularly (below: all borrowed since September for one child) 

●  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

● Ex-pupils return to borrow from their teachers.  
 

 
● Pupils value reading: Year 6 pupils on a residential created displays of their books in their rooms, 

entirely unprompted! 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

● Reading survey: attitudes towards reading changed 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

● My Book Blog: as children read books they complete an online blog which includes a short review at 
the end. The examples below demonstrate how much pupils enjoy reading. 

 

 
Reflections from Year 6 pupils who are part of ‘Reading Gladiators’ club: 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

Reflections on impact the TaRs research had on practice 

Our approach to driving culture change has been informed by the TaRs research, beginning with teachers 
attending the OU conference, arranging CPD delivered by Teresa Cremin and regularly using the Research 
Rich pedagogies website to plan INSET sessions and support staff with developing RfP pedgagogy and their 
knowledge of children’s literature and children’s reading practices.  

The TaRs research found that children chose to read more if they had ‘more choice or control over both 
what they read and when, and having more or more preferable resources and more time to read.’ Choice, 
resources and time to read have been at the heart of our approach to getting children to read more and to 
love reading. We have shown how we ensure our children are exposed to lots of different text types so they 
can make informed choices about what they want to read. We have invested heavily in high-quality reading 
material. We have given children more time to read in school, and fostered a love of reading which means 
that they choose to read more at home. 

Next steps: 

● Choice: increase pupil involvement in choosing books. 
● Resources: PTA book sale to raise money for library. 
● Time to read: Launching My Book Blog in Years 3&4 and implement school-wide policy of reading 

between 3:00-3:15pm. 
● Teachers as readers: Eight teachers attending OU RfP conference held at Elmhurst. Ongoing RfP 

CPD focus. 
● Knowledge of children’s reading practices: NLT Survey conducted in 2016. Will be conducted in 

February to compare.  

 


